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Merton Council 
Licensing Sub-Committee 
Membership 
Councillors: 
Nick Draper 
Janice Howard 
Paul Kohler 
 
A meeting of the Licensing Sub-Committee will be held on:  
Date: 23 November 2020  
Time:   10.30 am 
Venue:   This will be a virtual meeting and therefore will not take place in 

a physical location, in accordance with s78 of the Coronavirus 
Act 2020. 

Agenda for this meeting 
 
1  Appointment of Chair   
 
2  Apologies for Absence   
 
3  Declarations of Pecuniary Interest   
 
4  We Play Golf Limited, 82 Durham Road, West Wimbledon, 

London, SW20 0TL  
1 - 40 

For more information about the agenda and the licensing decision making 
process contact democratic.services@merton.gov.uk or telephone 020 8545 
3357. 
Press enquiries: communications@merton.gov.uk or telephone 020 8545 3181 
Email alerts: Get notified when agendas are published 
www.merton.gov.uk/council/committee.htm?view=emailer 
For more information about Merton Council visit www.merton.gov.uk 
Note on declarations of interest 

mailto:democratic.services@merton,gov.uk
mailto:communications@merton.gov.uk
http://www.merton.gov.uk/council/committee.htm?view=emailer
http://www.merton.gov.uk/


Members are advised to declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in any matter to be 
considered at the meeting.  If a pecuniary interest is declared they should withdraw from the 
meeting room during the whole of the consideration of that mater and must not participate in 
any vote on that matter.  For further advice please speak with the Managing Director, South 
London Legal Partnership. 

 
 
 



Procedure to be followed at Licensing Hearing 
 

1. The Chair will welcome all parties and all present will be introduced/introduce 
themselves 
2. The Chair will confirm the sub-committee hearing procedures, a copy of which 
was included in the notice and agenda packs sent to all parties. 
3. The Chair will ask the Legal Adviser to inform those present that the subcommittee 
had a briefing prior to the hearing to confirm the procedure and for 
clarification on any aspect of the application. 
4. The Chair will ask Legal Adviser to confirm the process for questioning and 
whether there had been any requests for adjournments. 
5. The Chair will ask the Licensing Officer if there are any technical issues they feel 
should be brought to their attention i.e. withdrawal of objector/agreed conditions 
(Note: If all objections are withdrawn then the Sub-Committee may go straight to 
point 14. 
If all conditions are agreed by all parties then the Sub-Committee may go straight to 
point 14) 
6. The Applicant will present their case. Questions can then be asked of the 
Applicant by the Responsible Authorities, the interested parties and members of 
the Sub-Committee. 
7. The Responsible Authorities will present their case. Questions can then be 
asked of the Responsible Authorities by the Applicant, the interested parties, and 
members of the Sub-Committee. 
8. Presentation by any interested party. Questions can then be asked of the 
interested party by the Applicants, the Responsible Authorities and members of 
the Sub-Committee. 
9. The Chair will ask the Licensing Officer for any comments/ clarifications 
10. The Chair will ask the Legal Adviser for any comments/clarifications 
11. The Chair will invite closing statements by the responsible authorities 
12. The Chair will invite closing statements by the interested parties 
13. The Chair will invite closing statements by the Applicant 
14. The Chair will announce that the Sub-Committee are retiring for private session. 
The Legal Officer and Clerk will be invited to also retire to provide advice. The 
Chair will advise that all parties should receive a written copy of the decision 
notice within 5 working days and will close the hearing. 
15. In closed session the Sub-Committee will make their decision. They may ask the 
Legal Officer for advice during this session. This advice will be detailed in the 
decision notice. 
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Licensing Sub-Committee Report 
Subject of hearing: We Play Golf Limited, 82 Durham Road, West Wimbledon, 
London, SW20 0TL
Date: 23 November 2020
Time: 10.30am
Venue: Virtual Meeting 
Special Policy Area (premises licences and club certificates)
1.1 The premises are not in the special policy area.
2. Type of hearing and powers of the sub-committee
2.1 The sub-committee is required to determine the application by taking such of 

the steps set out below as it considers necessary for the promotion of the 
licensing objectives.

2.2 In making their determination the sub-committee must have regard to the 
Licensing Act 2003, the licensing objectives, guidance issued by the 
Secretary of State and Merton’s Licensing Policy.

2.3 New premises licence: s18
(i) To grant the licence subject to conditions
(ii) To exclude from the scope of the licence any of the licensable 

activities to which the application relates
(iii) To refuse to specify a person in the licence as the premises supervisor
(iv) To reject the application.

3. Hearing papers
3.1 The applications, notices and representations for determination by the sub-

committee are contained in the hearing bundles together with any relevant 
existing licence.  This includes any documents which must be sent to any of 
the parties to the hearing under Regulation 7(2) and Schedule 3 of The 
Licensing Act 2003 (Hearings) Regulations 2005.  This bundle has been 
issued to all parties to the hearing.

4. Legal advice to the sub-committee
4.1 A legal officer appointed by the Assistant Director of Corporate Governance  

and Head  of Legal Services will attend the hearing to advise the sub-
committee on statutory provision and legal matters.

5. Licensing Officer comments
5.1 This is an application for a new premises licence for the sale and supply of 

alcohol for consumption on the premises. The times applied for are from 
11:30 am to 7pm, from Monday to Sunday.

5.2 The opening hours as stated on the application form are from 08:00am to 
7pm, Monday to Sunday.

5.3 There is some information in the operating schedule that could be converted 
into conditions should this licence be granted.
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5.4 We have received 6 representations against the application from residents.
5.5 Some of the representations make mention of the nuisance created by the 

running of a restaurant or grill type premises. It should be said that the 
premises could, subject to planning permissions, be able to run this type of 
enterprise without a Licensing Act premises licence as they are not applying 
for late night refreshment.

5.6 The plan shows the area to be licensed.

For enquiries about this hearing please contact 
Democratic Services
Civic Centre
London Road
Morden
SM4 5DX

Telephone: 020 8545 3357
Email: democratic.services@merton.gov.uk

Parties to the hearing
This document forms part of the notice of hearing.
The following are parties to the hearing having submitted relevant applications, notices 
or representations under the statutory provisions indicated:

Applicant
We Play Golf Limited 

Statutory Authorities
None

Interested Parties
Residents Association of West 
Wimbledon

Jane Cullis

Caroline Ford Gavin & Suelipi 
Neil & Klara Kumar Harshil & Anisha Shah
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The Residents’ Association of West Wimbledon 

 

28  October 2020 
 

 
 
licensing@merton.gov.uk 
Licencing 
Merton Civic Centre 
London Road 
Morden 
Surrey 
SM4 5DX 
 
 WK/202010717,  license for restaurant/bar and virtual golf centre at 80 and 82 Durham Rd, SW20 0TL 
 
Dear Sir, 
 
I write on behalf of the Residents’ Association of West Wimbledon to object to this application for a 
licence to sell alcohol on the premises, and a licence for hours of use.  The ground floor of 82 Durham 
Road and part of the rear section of 80 Durham Road have until recently been used as an indoor 
children’s play centre (Sinbads). Works to convert the premises into a restaurant (Grill House Café) 
with a virtual golf facility (We Play Golf) are now complete and the restaurant and virtual golf facility 
opened on 5th October. A retrospective planning application for this change of use (20/P2992) has 
been registered.    
 
An area on the Durham road frontage of 82 Durham has been fenced off, astroturf laid, and tables 
and chairs set out to provide an outside seating area for those using the restaurant (and bar if the 
alcohol license is approved).  There is a door onto the flat roof to the single storey rear section of the 
premises which overlooks the gardens of Amity Grove. It is not clear what use if any is intended for 
this area, but it would appear to be covered by a license for ‘the whole premises’.   
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Licensed premises in Raynes Park are currently all concentrated within the local centre which extends 
to the southern end of Durham Road, well south of 82 Durham Road. This would significantly extend 
the area. This section of Durham Road is residential.  The road to the rear of the premises, Amity 
Grove, is also residential.  St Matthews church is opposite the premises.  The church has a parent and 
toddler group, and there is a nursery in the hall adjacent to the church.   
 
RAWW objects to the application because the noise and disturbance generated by a licensed 
premises, especially one with outside seating, would constitute a public nuisance in this otherwise 
residential area.  We believe that approval of this application would be detrimental to our 
neighbourhood and should be refused. 

 

Jane Barnes 

Residents Association of West Wimbledon 

 

CC  Raynes Park ward councillors 

 Ray Littlefield – planning enforcement 

 David Gardener - planning 
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From: Jane Cullis  
Sent: 28 October 2020 16:22
To: Licensing <Licensing@merton.gov.uk>
Subject: WK/202009443 82 Durham Road

Resubmitting my representation to include my address - see below.

-----Original Message-----
From: Jane Cullis  
To: Licensing@merton.gov.uk <Licensing@merton.gov.uk>
Sent: Wed, 28 Oct 2020 14:06
Subject: WK/202009443 82 Durham Road

I write to object to this licensing application on the basis that it would 
present a public nuisance. 

Whilst the Coombe Lane end of Durham Road is a mixture of residential 
and commercial properties, number 82 is the last commercial property 
before the upper end of the road becomes completely residential. I note 
that there is an outside seating area with fake grass, picket fencing and 
access from the cafe area via bifold doors and that this is immediately 
adjacent to the residential property at number 84. It is also facing St 
Matthews's Church. 

A search on Google brings up several virtual golf facilities in and around 
London who make a point of saying that they cater for stag parties. My 
concern is that if this licence is approved, the venue would attract groups 
of people not necessarily using the golf facility or eating in the cafe who 
will use the establishment in the same way as a pub, buying drinks at the 
bar and then congregating outside the premises, either within the 
designated area or on the forecourt (and possibly smoking) thus causing 
disturbance and a public nuisance to passers by and residents. 

In addition, when the bifold doors are open, noise from people standing 
around the bar, the cafe and golf areas is going to be heard on the street 
and by neighbours.

Yours sincerely

Jane Cullis
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From: Caroline Ford  
Sent: 28 October 2020 11:56
To: Licensing <Licensing@merton.gov.uk>; Elizabeth Macdonald 
<Elizabeth.Macdonald@merton.gov.uk>
Cc: Councillor Adam Bush <Adam.Bush@merton.gov.uk>
Subject: Objections-application reference WK/202010717

To whom it may concern

I am the owner of                         and I am writing to object to an all-day music and alcohol licence for 82 
Durham Road - Application Ref. WK/202010717. 
My property backs on to the wall of 82 Durham Road and I should like to put forward the following 
objections.

1. I am very concerned about the constant noise and cooking smells that we will suffer 7 days a week . 
There is also the additional worry of fumes and potentially harmful emissions coming from the grill plus 
the worry of fire hazards. I cannot see there is any reference request for ventilation. Where would these be 
and how would they work. Most ventilation systems are continually noisy. Sinbads cafe only provided 
snacks to those using the soft play centre so this is a totally different scenario.

2. I have also been aware on a number of occasions that people have been measuring up the flat roof of No. 
82 and am very concerned that they may be planning to make this into an area for smokers/etc, causing 
constant noise and pollution. This area is right next to and overlooks all the neighbouring small gardens 
where children are continually playing.

3. Another major concern is the disposal of food and general waste. A restaurant and bar would generate 
far more waste than its original use (snack cafe) and a greater risk with vermin.

Yours sincerely,

Caroline Ford
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From: Gavin 
Sent: 28 October 2020 11:04
To: Licensing <Licensing@merton.gov.uk>; Elizabeth Macdonald 
<Elizabeth.Macdonald@merton.gov.uk>
Cc: 
Subject: Objections - Application Reference WK/202010717

To whom it may concern:

We are the owners of, and reside in                 , and would like to express our concern and 
strong objection to an all-day music and alcohol licence for 82 Durham Road (application 
reference WK/202010717). 

This is in conjunction with the objection lodged by Mr and Mrs Shah of                  I copy Mr 
Harshil Shah into this email.

We are concerned about this license being granted due to the venue being extremely close to 
a quiet and close-knit residential neighbourhood. 

In particular we would like to highlight the likelihood of nuisance and disruption to the quiet 
enjoyment of our home. 

Noise from the premises, including the clientele, would be clearly audible from our property. 

This would disturb our young family, particularly if there is increased inappropriate 
behaviour as a result of alcohol consumption. 

We are also concerned about additional litter and the resultant risk of infestation.

Thank you for giving this letter your consideration, and look forward to your response.

Kind regards

Mr Gavin  and Mrs Suelipi 
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From: Dovile Klara Kumar  
Sent: 28 October 2020 18:12
To: Licensing <Licensing@merton.gov.uk>; Elizabeth Macdonald 
<Elizabeth.Macdonald@merton.gov.uk>
Cc: Councillor Adam Bush <Adam.Bush@merton.gov.uk>; 
Subject: Fwd: Objections - application reference WK/202010717

From: Neil and Klara Kumar

Objections - application reference WK/202010717
WE PLAY GOLF, 82 DURHAM ROAD, WEST WIMBLEDON SW20 0TL

To whom it may concern,

We, Neil and Klara Kumar, are the owners of                     and we are writing to register our 
objection to an all day music and alcohol licence for 82 Durham Road (application reference 
WK/202010717) due to the following reasons:

 The prevention of home residents nuisance 
- The premises subject to this application is located in the middle of a residential 
family area with the majority of families living next to or directly behind the 
property. The noise levels will be a nuisance to us and our neighbours as we are 
located directly behind the property. Even if the property were to be adequately 
sound proofed, the noise from patrons, kitchens, set up/opening/closing times 
would filter through to us/our properties. Furthermore, given the current pandemic, 
many are currently working from home for the foreseeable future and granting this 
application would be a daily disturbance to us and neighbours working from home 
during the day.
- As the venue will also have an in-house restaurant, the noise from industrial style 
ventilation units they would need for a grill would also be of residential nuisance 
(noise and smells).
- Having a grill/restaurant venue would also provide constant cooking smells, 
smoke and potentially harmful emissions being emitted since high-temperature 
cooking methods such as grilling produce carcinogens (HCAs). 
- The roof of the premises is facing directly into our kitchen/living area as well as 
our baby's room and our bedroom which would cause breach of privacy if the roof 
was to be used by the patrons and restaurant staff, as it currently appears to used as 
storage of equipment.

 The prevention of crime and disorder:
- The basis for this opposition is that granting a licence for these premises will not 
promote the licensing objectives, particularly the prevention of crime, disorder and 
antisocial behaviour. The application proposes that alcohol will be sold for 
consumption. Granting a licence would provide a further source of alcohol within 
the area already populated with licenced premises (such as off-licence, restaurants 
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and pubs) that crime, disorder and public nuisance have already reached 
problematic levels for the local police.

 The protection of children from harm 
- As can be seen from the picture attached, the applicants are already storing large 
industrial materials on the roof that haven’t been secured. We are currently 
expecting a baby, who will be playing or sleeping in the garden on occasions these 
materials can easily be blown into our garden causing harm to our baby. 

Thank you for taking the points above into consideration. 

Neil & Klara Kumar
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From: Harshil Shah < 
Sent: 28 October 2020 01:36

Subject: Objections - application reference WK/202010717

To whom it may concern

We are the owners of                    and would like to express our concern and strong objection to an 
all-day music and alcohol licence for 82 Durham Road (application reference WK/202010717).

We outline the following reasons for this, all arising from the venue being extremely close to a quiet 
residential neighbourhood:

- Nuisance and disruption to the quiet enjoyment of our home
We live                     82 Durham Rod and would be worst affected if loud music were to be played. 
Even if the property were to be adequately sound proofed, I suspect noise from patrons, kitchens, 
opening and closing times, disposal of bottles etc would still filter through to us. My wife and I work 
from home at least 3 days a week. We also have a toddler who has naps in the afternoon goes to bed 
by 7pm (his bedroom is towards the back of the house). 

I also noticed that the venue has been advertised as having an in-house restaurant (grill house cafe 
see http://weplaygolf.co.uk/ ) (from the current indoor play area), I suspect the noise from industrial 
style ventilation units they would need for a grill would also be a nuisance.

We are concerned about additional litter, food waste not being disposed of correctly and the risk of 
infestations.

Smokers will also congregate outside the venue (not sure where precisely) but I’ve noticed people 
taking measurements of the roof and I’m very concerned that they would look to use this space (see 
photo below, taken from my sons bedroom).

- Application for alcohol licence
Where alcohol is involved, the possibility for nuisance and inappropriate behaviour is increased.

I also worry that once the venue becomes established, an application for later opening times will 
undoubtedly follow.

- Pollution & health risk to my family
The idea of a grill venue would mean constant unpleasant cooking smells, smoke and potentially 
harmful emissions being emitted. We know that high-temperature cooking methods such as grilling 
produce carcinogens (HCAs). I cannot find any change of us planning application with further details 
(location of vents, fireproofing etc). 

- Safety concerns for my family 
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As can be seen from the above picture, the proprietors spray painted WPG (we play golf) on the door 
which is unsightly and not at all considerate to those that can see it. They’re already storing large 
industrial materials on the roof that haven’t been secured. I worry that these could easily blow over 
into our garden where our little one loves playing and I worry about his safety.

Kind regards

Harshil & Anisha Shah

Sent from my iPhone
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Response from Applicant

Good day,

I have read the emails of concerned residence. Firstly I would like to state, we never applied for loud 
music. Secondly the measurements on the roof is for waterproofing the roof as there are several 
leaks.

I feel residence should be a bit more mindful that this is not a pub nor do we want to attract pub 
culture. Golf is not a rowdy sport.

Regards
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